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Newsletter

Volume 28, No1, Jan 31, 2010
Dear Association Members:

Welcome to 2010 at the cottage. This edition introduces our upcoming cottage season, special events, and requests dues for 2010. We have reflections on times past, lake stewardship highlights from the Lake Links Conference held in the fall of 2009, and an update from the most recent public meeting of the Official Plan for the Township of North Frontenac. 
●The municipal review of the Official Plan is coming to a close. There is a strong environmental theme to many of the changes that are being considered: For example, recognition of a wildlife corridor from the St Lawrence River to Algonquin Park; reduction in noise and light pollution; the retention of shorelines in their natural states; recycling as much a possible; encouraging mainland parking for water access lots; recognizing 30 m setbacks and sewage disposal setbacks of 300 m.; changes to standards for private lanes including construction and maintenance, and ensuring accessibility by emergency vehicles. 
● Update of the Finances for BGLEECA. The balances as of
 “Nov 30, 2009” are:
General Fund: 


 $4431
North Shore Road: 

 $1957
Spray Account: 

 $17,858
Calendar/Welfare Account:  
 $3466
Insurance Fund:  

 $1729
● The Association maintains an annual membership with FOCA or Federation of Ontario Cottage Associations for a fee of $3.38 per cottager. The mission of FOCA is to provide representation, assistance and leadership to and for cottagers’ associations on issues affecting their interests, and to encourage good environmental stewardship on the part of every cottager. The Association identifies issues, seeks out best practices for dealing with issues, acts as an advocacy group, and provides education and support to individual cottage associations.  
● If you have not yet paid your 2010 dues, please do so as early as possible (see the Dues Sheet attachment). Our expenses are almost always incurred at the beginning of the cottage year and it is very useful to have the money on hand when we need it.
● It is with sadness that we note the passing of John Fraser. He was the former treasurer and an active participant in our Cottage Association.
Environmental Report: 

Lake Partner Program:   Ontario’s Lake Partner program works with volunteers to observe water clarity and collect phosphorus samples for lakes throughout Ontario. Water clarity is an indirect measure of how much phytoplankton (algae) is in the water. Secchi disc measurements can detect changes in water clarity which may indicate that changes are occurring in the algal biomass of the lake. Phosphorous is measured because it is the element that controls algal growth in Ontario Lakes. Generally, more phosphorous means more algal growth.  For East End residents, Virginia Grant and Bev Williams carry out sampling throughout the summer months. 
Shoreline Naturalization:  
Our shorelines are called the “ribbon of life” because they keep the water in our lakes clean and healthy. Natural shorelines also protect against erosion and provide valuable habitat for fish, birds and other wildlife. If you have to plant along a shoreline, native species have inherent pest resistance and adaptations to local conditions so they don’t need fertilizers or pesticides. Native flowers, grasses, shrubs, and trees absorb and filter rainwater as it runs off your property and prevents the shore eroding. It is also important to leave your leaves on the ground—they clean and leach nutrients out of the runoff.
Lake Turnover:   
All except very shallow lakes turn over each spring and each autumn. This means water from the upper layer mixes completely with water from the deeper parts of the lake. During the summer, the surface layer of water (up to 6 to 7 metres) heats up. That changes both the temperature and the density of the surface water. The difference in density between the surface layer and the water below it, keeps the two layers of water from mixing. They slide over each other like two plastic bags of milk. Heavy particles of dead algae and animal plankton settle down through the surface layer into the deep layer and eventually become part of the sediment on the lake bottom. Oxygen, which is dissolved in the water, enters at the water’s surface and from the growth of green plants and algae. Since the water from the surface can’t mix into the deep water, no additional oxygen gets into the deep water all summer. Turnover occurs when the water temperature reaches the same level at the surface as in the deep part and most importantly mixes the oxygen  down into the deeper parts of the lake to supply the fish, crayfish, insects and frogs over winter. 
Night Skies: 

The Township has endorsed the issue of light pollution in its current review of the Official Plan. To repeat from an earlier newsletter, the benefits are numerous: being able to see 2,500 to 3,500 stars and the Milky Way, having less nuisance glare (improved night vision for all who are in a boat after dark is a safety concern), saving energy if lower wattage bulbs are used, and becoming more sensitive to wildlife and lake ecosystems because unnatural light patterns can disrupt the lake shore ecosystem’s balance. 
Emerald Ash Borer:  
This recent invasive species is a highly destructive insect pest of ash trees. The borer attacks and kills all species of ash and as you probably know, we have numerous ash trees along the shoreline of Big Gull Lake.  If you see suspected signs of infestation on your ash trees or if you plan on moving firewood, contact the Canadian Food Inspection Agency for more information: 1-866-463-6017 
Aquatic Plants:  
Aquatic plants are a natural part of the lake ecosystem. We call them weeds when they impede our ability to enjoy the lake. Many cottage owners have been trying to control aquatic plants for years often with growing frustration as the abundance of aquatic plants grows. The Kawartha Lake Stewards Association published an aquatic plants guide (study) of aquatic plants and the effectiveness of various control methods in 2009. It is too lengthy to fully report on in this newsletter, but various control measures do differ in their effectiveness and impact on maintaining a healthy lake.  A bottom line message:  
If your shoreline has…

· A gradual slope from shallow to deep water

· A lake bottom that is mud, silt, sand or a combination of these,

· Protection from wind and waves, such as a sheltering point or an enclosed bay,

· A nearby marsh or swamp,   

Expect high plant growth
Algae: Too Much of a Good Thing?
There are millions of tiny aquatic plants called algae in all natural waterbodies including Big Gull. They are usually harmless, green and use energy from the sun and nutrients from the water to live, grow and reproduce. These little plants are critical to the life in our lakes. They are the first and vital links in a natural food chain that all other water creatures rely on including insects, frogs, minnows, small fish right up to top predators like bass, muskie and pickerel. Under normal circumstances algae also produce large amounts of oxygen helping to keep the water quality in a healthy state. But too much off a good thing can be very bad! During warm weather, populations of algae can grow quickly to form large masses called “blooms”. These blooms commonly occur in late summer and early fall when the water is warmest and nutrients are abundant. The key nutrient is phosphorus. The more organic decay, the more leaching from inefficient septic systems, and the more runoff the more the algae mat grows. Our best control is to reduce phosphorus getting into the lake. That is why shoreline buffer zones and effective septic systems are crucial to maintaining a healthy lake. 

Monitoring our lake fishery: 
Big Gull Lake will be monitored in 2010. In addition to Aerial creels, there will be water quality sampling, habitat data collection, gill netting, contaminant sampling, abundance and diversity sampling. 

An interesting side-light to the talk on the MNR’s monitoring of lake fisheries was the comment from the Ministry that plastic worms are being picked up by other foraging fish and causing problems in the intestinal tract. 

Reflections:
The authors for the stories that will appear in this section of the newsletter are you and I. One story will be included in each upcoming newsletter. If you have one or more stories to tell and are interested in contributing please submit your story as an email attachment to me at: KenWGrant@sympatico.ca. 
Social Happenings by Doris Liebenow

 Our first trip into the area was July 1941. We arrived at Crotch Lake at 6:00am and parked on a slight hill and watched a most beautiful sunrise over the lake. I knew we would be coming back here soon to enjoy this lake area.

 Prior to 1956-57, Hartman Pogue (who worked with my husband Harold) had a cottage on Big Gull Lake and suggested we camp there on vacation. We fell in love with the area and in 1956-57 camped on Crown land near Benders. (Phypers). 

In 1957-58, at our campsite our daughter Gale and I staked out the property we wanted while Harold took pictures of the area. We went to Lands and Forests in Tweed and made application to purchase the plot. Finally in 1959 it was “ours” and we camped while building the cottage on our weekend vacations.

While camping the second year, my cousin and family came over from Malcom Lake to greet us with Martinis. “Wow”. When we came in on Fridays around 10:00pm we partied at Weddons with Swans, Roberts and Phileshifters all from Rochester, N.Y. Ruth Swan played the piano for our singing and dancing.

 We had a boat parade for Art Hartwick’s mother to celebrate her 80th birthday. She had never been on the lake and was very excited over her boat ride. We ended up at Roberts for a wonderful birthday party.

 In 1969 Harold and I went to Ottawa to pick up Frank and Helen Damude who were arriving from Africa as a surprise for his mom and dad at the cottage. We had to wake Ethel Speck at 6:00am to take care of our dog. We forgot to take the dinner steaks out of the freezer so we all had as we called it a “10 martini steak” and a very late dinner. We had dressed up as hippies and it took Helen and Frank a long time to recognize us. They thought we had forgotten them. 

 On a lovely weekend, Ruth Swan, Helen Roberts and I went cottage hopping. Ruth in her raccoon fur coat, Helen in Bill Swan’s shirt and overalls and I wore my hippie outfit.We were well received with drinks at the several cottages we visited. On another weekend we ladies decided to have a “pajama party” in a boat. Harold Kimber was our boat pilot. We ended up at Roberts Island for another great day.
There were many week- end parties such as Calders’ fresh shrimp and steak dinner brought in by their son. This was a fete considering they lived on an island. Roberts on their island had a super October clambake. There were several dock happy hours. Every one had to come by boat. No roads then. One weekend day there were seven from 3:30 to 7:00pm .

Several winters in February, Robert’s, Swan’s, Kimber’s, Howard’s and us spent the 4day Washington birthday holiday at the lake We all had snowmobiles stored at our cottages. Art Hartwick would meet us at Lemkes with his sleigh and horses to take us across the frozen lake to our cottages. Kimbers had blueberry pancakes for breakfast. Liebenows had clam chowder for lunch 
and supper was at Lemkes lodge with all bringing food as previously planned.

There are many more times we enjoyed and we were all one happy family of cottagers always ready to help each other. What, with no roads or telephones in the early days we really relied on one another

We have beautiful memories and miss all our wonderful friends who have passed away. 

Yes, these weekends and vacations were time for fun and cottage work and of course FISHING for those walleyes, which can’t be beat!
	2010 Directors

	Position
	Name
	Address
	Phone

	President
	Ken Grant
	1054A East Belcham
	479-0064

	Vice President
	Nancy Kingston
	1278 Old Farm Lane
	479-2533

	Treasuer
	Larry Glass
	1056B Glass Lane
	479-0384

	Secretary
	Donna Commerford
	1178B Helen Lane
	479-2901

	Environment
	Ken Grant
	1054A East Belcham
	479-0064

	North Shore Rd
	David Cox
	1026A Oak Ridge Point
	479-9944

	Director at Large
	Nancy Gibson
	1198A Helen Lane
	479-2728


UPCOMING EVENTS FOR 2010

Jan 31: Newsletter and Dues Mailing

May 15: Spring Director’s Meeting

June 05: Area Reps Meeting at Ken Grant’s at 1000 hrs.

June 05: Distribution of Spring Newsletter and Calendars

July 24: Family Triathlon

July31/Aug 1: Sailboat Races

Aug : Golf Tournament

Aug 07: Fish Derby

Aug 14: Director’s Meeting

Aug 28: North Shore Road Meeting
Sept 04: AGM and Picnic (1030 for meeting and 1200 for picnic)
Oct 02: Director’s Meeting
BIG GULL LAKE EAST END COTTAGE ASSOCIATION

Dues and  Fees for 2010

	1
	Full membership: Annual dues and Insurance: $30
	

	2
	North Shore Road Maintenance Fees: Areas 2, 3, 4, 5, and 6 cottage families who use the North Shore Road: $200
	

	3
	Associate Membership
 (non-cottage owners) : $10
	

	
	Total $ (Canadian)
	


Please make cheque payable in Canadian funds no later than March 31, 2010 to: Big Gull Lake East End Cottage Association and mail to : 

Larry Glass

12 Chestnut Cluster

Doylestown, PA, 

18901-2152 USA
Name(s): _________________________________________________

Address: __________________________________________________

City: ________________ Province/State:___________PC/ZIP:________

Home Phone: (      ) __________ Cottage Ph: (613) 479-______
Cottage #:____

Your blue civic number (911), and Road Name:________________________________________

If the above information has changed in 2010, please check here:_____

My/our email address: _______________________________________
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